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1.0
Call to Order


President Slayton called the meeting to order at 7:32 pm.
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the December 14, 2010 Regular Meeting* 


VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Vallas, Fleischhauer); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 1 ABSTAIN (Rich)


MOTION CARRIED
3.0
Public Comment

Elizabeth Spinzia spoke in favor of adding an additional teacher to the 5th Grade for 2011-2012. She believes the situation with four sections in the current 4th Grade is not going well. She states that the classes have an average of 25 students, which is more than the other grades. She believes the teachers are feeling stretched despite their efforts and the efforts of Mr. King to make the best of the situation. She and other parents have collected 54 signatures on a petition, a copy of which was delivered to the District Clerk, asking that the Board add another class to the 5th Grade for next year to accommodate the “bubble class.” This would allow the teachers to provide extra help as needed, rather than the students being under-served as in the present circumstance. She asked that the Board of Education and Superintendent develop a philosophy to serve classroom education, put classroom education first, and put forth more drafts of the budget to increase transparency.

Metta Callahan spoke in agreement with Ms. Spinzia’s comments. She acknowledged the need for budget cuts but questioned the funding for sports, which she states is over $400,000 and asked how many students were served with this money. She believes that it is the same group of students who play sports totaling, by her estimate, only 30 to 50 students. She believes that academics should have priority so that funding goes to the classroom first. She referenced the high percentage of students in the current 4th Grade who have IEPs or receive AIS assistance as an indicator of the level of need in the 4th Grade classes. She added that Kelly Toussaint, who signed the petition, was unable to 
attend this evening’s meeting but wished to add her support to the request for an additional 5th Grade section next year.

Judy Schneyer also spoke to request an additional 5th Grade section next year. She believes that while the current 4th Grade is not in a crisis situation, the situation is not good. She referenced the difficulties reported by a student in believing that the teacher did not have the time to deal with his questions. When approached by the parent, the teacher was, in fact, happy to help, but the strain of dealing with the larger student population can create an impression that the teacher cannot be approached by a student. She reports that teachers have mentioned to her that with the current size classes, they are unable to work with the students on project-based learning given the time required for preparation. She believes that only the 4th Grade classes are being sacrificed in not getting the best they can get since the other grades have only 18 to 20 students per class and her opinion is that with more students in the grade, there are more parents paying taxes yet the students are getting proportionally less service.
Jennifer LaBelle spoke as a member of the Nutrition Committee. She noted that the Committee members had spoken with the Board about their goals for improving nutrition in the food service program and were now asking for help in getting the budget information needed for the Committee to use as a basis for making useful suggestions.
Mr. Burnell responded that the District is involved with an audit by the state government, which is a task that has the priority right now. The information needed will be forthcoming as soon as possible after the State audit of the food service program has been completed.

Isabelle Burkhart also spoke as a member of the Nutrition Committee and referenced the need for the budget information to assess the potential impact on the bottom line for any suggestions the Committee would make.

Metta Callahan spoke about the advantage of having enough people working to support the Food Service Manager and noted that some individuals have already been approved to assist and others are awaiting approval.

4.0  
Reports and Discussion

4.1
Annual Special Education Report (J. Ebaugh)*

Dr. Ebaugh reviewed the report that was included in the Board packet. Among the highlights is the decline in the population of students requiring special education services. Seven students have moved into the District with special education needs so far in this school year. Only one had to be referred to an external program. The dropout rate this year was just one student. There are only 5 pre-school special education students at this time; one may be an external placement and one is homebound. There are three students who have been placed by their parents in external programs. 
Discipline cases among special education students dropped significantly for 09-10 over 08-09, from 21 students suspended for a total of 73 days to only 12 students suspended for a total of 36 days. Much of the problem in 08-09 reflected incidents on the buses.
Discussion followed on the issue of the District being required to pay for pre-school special education expenses in the future. Currently, the county pays these costs.  However, Mr. Burnell noted that there had been a proposal last year to shift the cost to the  school districts. That proposal may resurface again this year. Dr. Ebaugh added that there has been some consideration given to the District shifting to a self-contained classroom program, for which room is available. Mr. Phelan added that this could be considered within the context of the budget discussions since external placements are more costly and if the most appropriate placement was in the District and there were enough students needing such a program so as it make it cost-effective, the self-contained classroom might provide that option and save District funds as well.
Discussion followed about the costs associated with pre-school special education. Mr. Burnell noted that the county’s response to requests for that information has, so far, been that they could not pull that cost out of their data. We will have some indication of where this might be going when the Governor’s budget is published on February 1. Despite how some individuals have characterized this as “cost saving,” it is really only “cost shifting,” since it could lower county taxes but would increase school district taxes. 

Dr. Ebaugh noted that the High School has developed more self-contained classrooms, finding that with mathematics in particular, the students lose out if the pace is too fast. 
Discussion followed concerning the number of students who display symptoms of Autism Spectrum Disorder. Dr. Ebaugh noted that it is difficult to quantify since the disability that most affects learning abilities is the disability of record. While an Autism Spectrum Disorder may be a part of a student’s profile, the student may have multiple disorders and one of those may be used as the primary disability for recordkeeping purposes. Dr. Ebaugh explained further that the District provides services to students, not to labels, so the focus is on the services that are required rather than the particular disability that requires the service. BOCES has now developed a class that accommodates students with Aspergers Syndrome and provides a Regents diploma to participants who successfully complete the requirements. 

Changes in treatment methods in the District include incorporating Social Skills in activities such as recess. 
There are now new forms and paperwork that must be completed which will require a fair amount of extra work. Professional staff will likely have to take on this work.  The new IEP documentation training will be held on January 26.
Medicaid reimbursement has been problematic due to the State’s difficulties with the federal government on this issue. Training will have to be provided for about 20 people to understand the new regulations. As it stands, the State gets 80% of these federal dollars that the District’s claims for reimbursement, with the district receiving only 20%. The new paperwork will be very time consuming. Mr. Burnell explained that, for example, notes must be taken on services provided to all students, not just students covered by Medicaid, to avoid identifying Medicaid-eligible individuals. Doctors can no longer prescribe “PT or OT per IEP.”  They must include the medical code and medical reason for the prescription. It will likely cost the District more to complete the paperwork than will be recouped through reimbursement. 

Discussion then followed concerning post-graduation plans for students with autism-related difficulties. Dr. Ebaugh noted that the District is required to provide post-high school planning help to these students. Currently, an exit plan is developed with the help of the School Psychologist and Guidance Counselors. 
4.2 
Principals’ Reports

RHS: Dr. Davenport explained the recent incentives donated by local businesses in support of the Rhinebeck Respect program. Progress with the Rhinebeck Respect program will be measured in terms of improvement in school climate with the help of the Center for Social & Emotional Welfare in surveying students and analyzing the data. The CSEE survey should be administered in early February with the results available about 4 to 5 weeks later. Members of Rhinebeck Rotary have visited to talk to students about their educational background, career path, and typical day in their chosen field. The Program of Study has been distributed for the first time in electronic format. 43 student athletes were named Student Scholar Athletes, 4 teams were chosen as Scholar Athlete Teams, and 221 students were named to the Honor Roll and High Honor Roll. ELA students are working on projects relasted to the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, using both print and online resources. Students in the Introduction to Foods class will be visiting the bakery and pastry program at the CIA. 
BMS: Mr. Kemnitzer reported that the Eco-Initiative project for the 8th Grade Waste Watchers has concluded.  The data will be shared with the 3rd Grade, along with posters and games that the students can play. The 3rd and 8th Grade students will be introduced to SKYPE software that will allow them to collaborate in developing an action plan with a couple of pertinent steps for the District to take. The 8th Grade students also did an energy consumption audit, compiling data that has been transmitted to the Cary Institute. The first quarter marking period results
have been used as a basis for identifying students at risk and arranging for supports to be put in place. There are now more than a dozen students being tutored by high school students, more than double the number in the past. Extra help programs after school have begun. Since there is limited funding, the programs were started later. The 4th Annual Knit for the Needy involved more than 40 individuals and produced more than 100 items for donation to local church organizations. The BMS student council sponsored a food drive and collected more than 600 items. The BLPT continues planning for an Internet Safety Forum with the help of Deputy Todd Grieb. The BLPT met with Ann McGrath of the Coalition for Rhinebeck Youth. 
CLS: Mr. King reported that workshops were held to enhance the students’ experiences with the Eco-Initiative, including material on soil conservation and sustainable agriculture. At the December faculty meeting, Mrs. Palmatier presented information on Response to Intervention and steps to gather information on student behavior. In February, Mrs. Younger and Mrs. Rizzolo will present information on the LEGO Robotics program. As a result of the AED and CPR training held in November, a student whose family was recently in a very bad car accident was able to help out with the emergency response, which the student found a very powerful experience in terms of his ability to help in such a situation. Registration for the incoming Kindergarten class will be held in mid-February. 

4.3.
2011-12 Budget Development

Mr. Phelan reported that the first round of requests have been delivered to Mr. Burnell from the administrators. Mr. Burnell has begun a review of the fixed costs. The Board members need to give some thought to a target or a range of percentages for the administration to focus on in developing the budget. This must be done, however, in the absence of knowing whether there will be a tax cap and if so, what exclusions there might be, if any. Mr. Burnell reported that a rollover budget would yield a 6.11% budget-to-budget increase. This assumes all the revenue would be the same except for the loss of $144,000 in ARRA money. The tax levy increase would then be 7.61%.  

In the subsequent discussion, it was noted that the imposition of a state-mandated tax cap would, in effect, represent a loss of local control. From the numbers reviewed so far, it appears that $1.5 million will have to be cut from last year’s budget in order to meet a proposed tax cap of 2%, using the District’s initial expenditure and revenue projections. Support was expressed for organizing the potential budget cuts in a tiered system, as was done last year. A request was made that the tiers include also what is new, what is needed to meet 21st Century goals, and what investments should be considered that support student learning and achievement in keeping with District priorities and Board goals, along with a statement of the guiding principle for putting items in the different tiers. 

Discussion followed about the reality behind the cuts that will translate to losing people and programs, diminishing the students’ educational experiences, and foregoing maintenance on District buildings. This will affect what our properties are worth and how attractive we are to young families who might want to come here, yet we are not in control of the tax cap or the economy. The point also was made that although the cost cutting will be forced as a way to meet the challenge of a challenging economy, the layoffs that will happen this Spring will not be helping the economy. There is an even greater need this year for communication with the public and the support of the community in working through the choices.

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to suspend the rules and take a brief recess at 9:03 pm while the tape was changed.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Vallas, Rich, Fleischhauer); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

President Slayton called the meeting back to order at 9:06 pm.
4.4
Board Committee Reports

Rhinebeck Collaboration:  Mr. Fleischhauer reported that the group met on December 15. The main topic of discussion was the sidewalk along Knollwood Road. Because of an engineering issue and the need to secure a property easement, the work has been postponed until Spring. 

Curriculum:  Mrs. Cascio reported that the Curriculum Committee met on January 5th. The members discussed the Fundations program, which is an instructional model for ELA which his now being piloted in Kindergarten and 1st Grade. The program includes phonetics as well as whole language in its approach and can be differentiated. The Committee is likely to recommend that the full Board approve the program for next year.

Mr. Phelan also provided the Committee with background information about Project Lead the Way. Mr. Kreps presented detailed information on schools that have implemented the program. The program could be introduced into the Tech program which Grades 7 and 8 students are required to take by State Education Department. At the high school level, PLTW could provide a basis for electives. The data indicate that students who participate improve in mathematics skills. Start-up would be contingent upon receipt of funding in the amount of $100,000. There are ongoing discussions with Rhinebeck Science Foundation about the Foundation’s intention to provide this funding.

A brief discussion followed among the Board members concerning start-up vs. annual expenses. Interest was expressed in additional information on timelines, budget and the guiding principles and drivers behind PLTW. Since there are many technologies that support math and science, note was made that it is important to
understand the guiding principles and drivers behind this program, as well as identifying where the money will come from, and the goals for introducing this curriculum in the school.

Discussion then returned to the Fundations program, with the clarification that the training being provided to teachers this year is being paid for by a Federal grant and the District anticipates having grant funding next year as well for training teachers in the other grades. Ongoing funding would not be required each year once the training has been completed. 

Mr. Phelan then returned to PLTW, noting that, in terms of the Board’s commitment, the Board will have to take two actions in the Spring if the District is to go forward with PLTW: 1) accept a donation to put in the hardware and deal with training in the use of the software; and 2) approve the curriculum itself. Currently, there is no District curriculum in this area.

Discussion continued on PLTW and the need for an expanded presentation as soon as possible to allow questions to be answered in a timely manner, given that this program represents an ongoing commitment and decisions cannot be held up until after the funding is in place. Mr. Vallas spoke as the Board’s representative to the RSF and expressed his belief that the funding is not an issue and that PLTW represents a great leap forward in bringing the curriculum in this area into the 21st Century and clearly meets the Board goal in that respect.  

Discussion continued with the clarification that PLTW consists of three strands and that the funding would be limited to the strand dedicated to the Middle School program, also known as “Gateway To Technology.” To avoid confusion, it was suggested that the title “Gateway To Technology” be used in the discussion to make clear that it was only this strand that was being considered for implementation at this time, not the implementation of all strands of the PLTW program. Mr. Phelan will try to schedule a presentation by Mr. Kreps at the next Board meeting. It was suggested that an earlier start to the meeting be consideed so that, should the presentation prove to be lengthy, there would be enough time to accommodate the need. Mr. Phelan will find out how much time Mr. Kreps would need and would consider the schedule accordingly. The presentation will also cover the impact of an ongoing program on the budget, since the RSF funding will cover only the start-up costs and will not be providing coverage for annual expenses.

4.5 
2010-11 Fire Inspection Report*

The Board members and Mr. Phelan briefly discussed the report, noting that a number of non-conformances were discovered. The District has corrected the issues and submitted the paperwork to SED. 
5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

President Slayton reported on the Board’s lobbying efforts, including a meeting with Assemblyman Cahill prior to the end of the year with a discussion of state aid and the tax cap. Shortly thereafter, a meeting also was held with Senator Saland addressing the same topics. Both legislators shared with the Board members in attendance their expectations about what might happen in Albany this year. Mr. Phelan commented that the consensus among the attendees was that meeting with the legislators in their district offices at a time before the usual lobbying efforts are made by school districts across the state was a valuable investment of time and effort. In the discussion, it was suggested that, in the absence of anyone with a relationship to the District serving on the committee studying the potential tax cap, President Slayton might craft a letter to be sent to the governor to elucidate for him the points made with the legislators. Since Assemblyman Molinaro has been appointed to the committee looking into mandate relief, it was suggested that a meeting be set up with him to present the District’s thoughts and that the meeting might be arranged in tandem with representatives from the Red Hook CSD. 
Mrs. Cascio reported that the DCSBA is reaching out to Assemblyman Molinaro to invite him to the February meeting. The DCSBA is very concerned that state leaders do not understand the impact of a tax cap and that the resulting personnel cuts would have exactly the opposite effect to the stated goal of bringing jobs to New York. Public outreach will be critical. The DCSBA will be writing letters to the Poughkeepsie Journal and may send a contingent of representatives to Albany for Lobby Day so that no opportunities are missed.

5.2 
Old Business



None
5.3 
Public Comment



None
5.4 
Other



None
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve an adjusted 2010-11 school tax bills totaling $2,207.97 in reduction adjustments.*
6.1.2 *****PULLED ***** Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the donation of the book, The Pre-
Raphaelites - From Rossetti to Ruskin, edited by Dinah Roe, to the BMS/RHS library from Kathleen Roe.  (See Item 6.7)
6.1.3 ***** PULLED ***** Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.* (See Item 6.8)
6.1.4 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurers’ Report (General Fund, November 2010).*
6.1.5 ***** PULLED ***** Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept two 2010 ExxonMobil Educational Alliance grants in the amount of $750 for Chancellor Livingston Elementary School and $750 for Bulkeley Middle School/Rhinebeck High School, through the sponsorship of Mr. Richard Matthies and Rhinebeck Convenience Stores. (See Item 6.9)
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Vallas, Rich, Fleischhauer); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

6.2
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to adopt the following resolution:
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Education hereby abolishes one 1.0 FTE Accountant position, in the competitive class effective January 1, 2011.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Vallas, Rich, Fleischhauer); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 



MOTION CARRIED

6.3 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to adopt the following resolution:
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Education hereby appoints Christine Natoli to the office of full-time District Treasurer, effective January 1, 2011, at her current annual salary of $78,500.*


VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Vallas, Rich, Fleischhauer); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 



MOTION CARRIED

6.4 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board vote to approve as a final reading and adoption of  new Board Policy 6620 – Wire Transfers and Online Banking, and modifications to Board Policy 1145 – Advertising Materials and Announcements.*



VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Vallas, Rich, Fleischhauer); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 



MOTION CARRIED

6.5 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve additional CLS Enrichment Program teachers. (See attached.)*


VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Vallas, Rich, Fleischhauer); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 



MOTION CARRIED

6.6 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the 


Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional 


emergency conditional substitute teachers for the 2010-11 school year. (See 


attached.)



VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Vallas, Rich, Fleischhauer); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 



MOTION CARRIED


6.7
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the 


Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the donation of the book, 


The Pre-Raphaelites - From Rossetti to Ruskin, edited by Dinah Roe, to the 


BMS/RHS library from Kathleen Roe.  (See Item 6.7)


Prior to the vote, Mr. Vallas thanked Mrs. Roe for the donation, noting that the 


Pre-Raphaelites are a fascinating group of artists and poets and this is a fine 


addition to the library.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Vallas, Rich, Fleischhauer); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

6.8 
Motion Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.* 

VOTE: 6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Vallas, Fleischhauer); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 1 ABSTAIN (Rich)


MOTION CARRIED

6.9 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept two 2010 ExxonMobil Educational Alliance grants in the amount of $750 for Chancellor Livingston Elementary School and $750 for Bulkeley Middle School/Rhinebeck High School, through the sponsorship of Mr. Richard Matthies and Rhinebeck Convenience Stores. 

Prior to the vote, Mr. Vallas thanked Mr. Matthies for his efforts on behalf of the District in securing these grants and pulled this item for separate consideration given the importance of recognizing and thanking people in the community who provide such support in educating our students.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Vallas, Rich, Fleischhauer); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

7.0 
Proposed Executive Session
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 10:02 pm for the purpose of discussion of collective bargaining agreements pursuant to Article 14 of the Civil Service Laws.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Vallas, Rich, Fleischhauer); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to resume Regular Session at 10:25 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Vallas, Rich, Fleischhauer); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

8.0 
Adjournment


Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 10:26 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Hatter, Vallas, Rich, Fleischhauer); 0 NAY; 0 ABSENT; 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

